
VETO MESSAGE: 
 
  
                         VETO MESSAGE - No. 124 
  
TO THE ASSEMBLY: 
  
I am returning herewith, without my approval, the following bill: 
  
Assembly Bill Number 1416, entitled: 
  
    "AN ACT to amend the general business law, in relation to the 
deter- 
      mination of a person's credit score" 
  
    NOT APPROVED 
  
  This bill would prohibit credit rating agencies from using consumer 
or 
financial  institution  credit inquiries relating to automobile or 
mort- 
gage loans, or the frequency of consumer or financial institution 
credit 
inquiries relating to such loans, in determining consumer credit 
scores. 
Further, the bill prohibits credit rating agencies from placing a  
nega- 
tive  indication  upon  a  consumer's credit report because the 
consumer 
engages in a comparison of loan rates. 
  
  A consumer's "credit score" is a number lenders use to assist them  
in 
deciding whether a borrower will repay a loan in a timely manner. 
Scores 
are  generated  by  statistical models based on what is contained in 
the 
credit report at the time a lender requests a credit report. One of  
the 
factors  that  a  credit  rating  agency might consider in calculating 
a 
credit score is whether the consumer has made a "credit inquiry" - 
i.e., 
submitted an application or made an inquiry to a  financial  
institution 
regarding a potential loan or other credit. 
  
  Although  not  all inquiries impact a consumer's credit score, 
certain 
credit inquiries are predictive of a consumer's ability to repay a  
loan 
and  are  utilized throughout the financial services industry. For 
exam- 
ple, if a consumer applies for a loan, such an inquiry can  represent  
a 



potential  new  debt that is not yet reflected on the credit report, 
and 
so could be used in calculating a credit score.  The  desire  for  
addi- 
tional  credit  is  an  indication  of  potentially  higher debt, and 
is 
directly related to credit performance. 
  
  At the same time, of course, consumers should not  be  penalized  
when 
shopping for the best terms and rate of interest for automobile or 
mort- 
gage  loans.  However, the financial services industry appears to 
recog- 
nize that multiple inquiries occurring within a  short  period  of  
time 
could simply be the result of a consumer shopping for the best terms 
and 
rates  from  various  lenders, and thus credit rating agencies 
generally 
treat such requests as a single inquiry. 
  
  This bill, although well-intentioned, sweeps too broadly, by 
prohibit- 
ing any consideration of automobile  or  mortgage  credit  inquiries  
in 
    ___ 
determining  a  consumer's  credit  score.  The  elimination  of  
credit 
inquiries from the calculation of credit scores will take away a 
predic- 
tive tool utilized by the financial services industry in  making  
impor- 
tant  decisions  about  lending  money.  The  unintended consequences 
of 
enactment of this bill could be increased costs to consumers for  
loans, 
or  less  availability of loans to consumers with less 
creditworthiness. 
As a result, the Banking  Department,  Insurance  Department,  New  
York 
Bankers  Association,  Consumer  Data  Industry Association and 
numerous 
  
lenders and credit rating agencies  all  recommend  that  this  bill  
be 
vetoed. 
  
  I  certainly understand and support the desire of the sponsors of 
this 
bill to help protect consumers who are seeking automobile loans or 
mort- 
gages. Unfortunately, this bill does not further that goal. As a 
result, 
I have asked my staff to work with the  sponsors  of  this  bill,  
state 



agencies and other interested parties to craft legislation that 
provides 
appropriate  protections  without creating the adverse consequences 
that 
likely would result from this bill. 
  
  The bill is disapproved.                      (signed) ELIOT SPITZER 
                              __________ 

 
 


